[bookmark: _Hlk162000270]Eightmile River Wild & Scenic Coordinating Committee
Meeting minutes, September 23, 2024, 5:00 - 7:00 PM, Burnham Brook Preserve


Committee and Staff Members Present:
Anthony Irving (ERWSCC Chairman)
Pat Young (ERWSCC Program Director)
Abby Bernstein (ERWSCC Environmental Program Coordinator)
Liz Lacy (National Park Service)
David Bingham (Salem Land Trust)
Kim Bradley (Town of Salem)
Rich Chyinski (Salem Land Trust)
Bernie Gillis (Town of East Haddam)
Anthony Griggs (Town of Salem)
David Gumbart (The Nature Conservancy)
Ed Natoli (Town of Salem)
Rob Smith (Town of East Haddam)
Regan Stacy (Town of Lyme)
Chris Bellucci (DEEP)
Rick Keel (Town of Lyme)
Late: Pete Govert (East Haddam Land Trust) 
Absent:
Damian Rubino (Town of Lyme)
Ralph Chappell (East Haddam Land Trust)
Jennifer Burton-Reeve (Town of East Haddam)

Guests:  













Administration

Call to Order:  Irving called the meeting to order at 5:02 PM. Rick Keel, a newly appointed alternate for the Town of Lyme as of 08/05/24, introduced himself. Keel grew up in Lyme and has a background in land surveying. Board members not already familiar with Rick introduced themselves. 

Minutes:  Smith motioned to approve minutes of the July 22, 2024 ERWSCC meeting. Natoli seconded. Motion passed unanimously.

Community Grants: The Town of Lyme is requesting $7,900 to hire a certified forester to complete a comprehensive forest stewardship plan for Hartman Park. The plan will be used to inform management in Hartman Park. The plan will provide details about invasive plant infestations (if applicable), information about historic context, trails, landscape level context, wildlife habitat values, water features, and climate change resilience. This application was the first to go through the new grant review process. The executive committee provided comments to the applicant, the edits of which are reflected in the current application before the board. Young reported that board has the funds to approve the grant if so moved. Gumbart, Smith and Bingham expressed support of the project, noting the importance of keeping towns as a partners.  Natoli motioned to approve the grant request. Smith seconded. Motion passed unanimously. Stacey and Keel abstained.

The East Haddam Land Trust is requesting $2,500 to develop and distribute a 2025 informational calendar. The calendar includes photos taken by local residents, and information about the East Haddam Land Trust and the Eightmile River Watershed. The calendar serves as an educational resource for the community and publicity for the land trust and watershed. The application was not reviewed by the executive committee and is therefore preliminary. Irving asked the board if they would feel comfortable voting on the grant request or if it requires review from the executive committee. Gumbart and Smith stated that they feel it is appropriate to vote today. This is the third consecutive year of this request. Discussion ensued relating to the repetitiveness of the request. Govert reiterated that the calendar is becoming a community staple and is a huge advertisement asset for the land trust and the watershed. The information about the watershed will be updated for the current year. Gillis motioned to approve. Smith Seconded. No discussion. Passed Unanimously. Govert abstained. 

Executive Committee/Budget ERWSCC operates on a federal budget year, beginning in October and ending in September. The 2024-2025 budget will begin October First. The new budget includes funds for staff salary increases. The board approved these increases by consensus.

Young reviewed ERWSCC expenses, year to date. All finances are in order and are reflected in the budget spreadsheet provided to the committee prior to the meeting. This budget is the first year of the federal cooperative agreement. 

Young updated the committee on efforts of ERWSCC intern, Caroline Stanton, who is reviewing the Tier I and Tier II goals in the original Watershed Management Plan. Stanton is looking at the action items for these strategies and providing information on progress and accomplishments to date. Young is meeting Stanton later this week. Once completed, this review can be used to inform future focuses of ERWSCC. Discussion ensued relating to the result of a suit filed by a private citizen against the Town of Lyme regarding clearing in the overlay zone and Zoning Enforcement Officer actions. The Town’s actions were upheld by the courts. Irving remarked that the court’s decision is a good indicator of the strength of the overlay zone regulations. 

Young reported that rooms are booked for Irving, Bernstein and herself for the upcoming Wild & Scenic conference, taking place at Jays Peak, in Vermont, on October 21 – 23. 

National Park Service, DEEP, TNC updates:
NPS: Lacey reported that NPS is still waiting on congress to approve a budget, and that funding is never guaranteed. Lacey also reported that Jamie Fosburgh plans to retire in the spring and that NPS is looking to hire a Program Manager in a timely fashion. Discussion Ensued. Young reported that, with the guidance of Lacey, the Salmon River Watershed is moving forward with a Reconnaissance Survey of the watershed to determine Wild and Scenic eligibility.
DEEP:  Bellucci reported that the Long Island Sound Study (LISS) is doing a revision of their Comprehensive Conservation and Management Plan (CCMP) and that it is currently open for public comment. The 2023 RBV report is now available. Bellucci provided a link to the report and commented on its new and improved format. CT DEEP is actively recruiting a new analyst in the Water Protection department. Bradley reported that the Connecticut Trail Symposium will be held on October 4th at Manchester Community College. Registration is currently open. Bradley also reported that DEEP is working with the East Haddam Conservation Commission on a new trail in Devil’s Hopyard State Park. DEEP now has 10 all-terrain wheelchairs at 5 State Parks. 
TNC:  Gumbart reported that the Pavillion on Burnham Brook came to fruition in August. The site work was completed by Machnik Brothers and the pavilion raising was completed by Brendan Matthews of The Barn Raisers. The Nature Conservancy is looking into a poured concrete base. The Nature Conservancy’s all-terrain wheelchair is now at Burnham Brook Preserve and Gumbart, along with partners – including the East Haddam Land Trust –, are working to alter trails to accommodate wheelchair access. Gumbart also gave thanks to the Community Foundation of Middlesex County for their generous funding and for the projects it allows The Nature Conservancy to complete.  

Partner Updates: 
Salem Land Trust: Chyinski reported on the 50-acre Stahlschmid project. Aiming for an October 1st close date. 
Town of Salem:  Anthony Griggs reported on the new compost program at the Transfer Station. 
Town of East Haddam:  None. 
East Haddam Land Trust: The Goodwin Trail Challenge will be held on November 10th. The land trust is set to close on the 125-acre Honey Hill Property, after DEEP’s approval of their remediation efforts. Govert also shared that The Peter and Carmen Lucia Buck Foundation will soon be a new funding source for accredited land trusts.
Lyme Land Conservation Trust:  None
Town of Lyme:  The Czikowsky estate is still proceeding through Probate Court.

Subcommittee Discussion/Update:
Unigrid Working Committee:  Bernstein reported a second full draft of the brochure is complete, with final review and editing yet to take place. Bernstein and Young shared the most recent draft of the brochure. Discussion ensued. 

Goodwin Trail Working Committee:  Young reported the trail reroute due to erosion at Darrow Pond in East Lyme is complete. Young offered kudos to Bernie Gillis, Cameron Beard, Ralph Chappel and others who helped plan and implement the needed trail work. Bradley mentioned that there are other sections in East Lyme that need to be rerouted. Discussion ensued. Griggs remarked that there are a few large trees across the trail in Hartman Park near Gungy Road. Gillis expressed interest in removal; Wendy Hill, the Town of Lyme Open Space Coordinator (and manager of the property) will be contacted for approval.  

Outreach and Education: Stacy expressed thanks for the grant ERWSCC provided for Forest Bathing classes. She reported on a successful series of programs related to the Autumn Equinox. Young reported that Summer Family Programs were completed in Early August. Young also reported on Hamburg Fair, stating that there was lots of engagement from people not normally reached but it took a lot of staff and volunteer resources and therefore may be good to do every other year. The booth had information about the watershed and on hydrilla. Salem’s AppleFest is in October, and Natoli will talk with event organizers to allow Eightmile a booth. The Event Calendar is still in progress; no updates at this time. Preliminary planning for the 2025 Newsletter has begun. Connections is a potential theme. With articles about how connected habitats affect wildlife passage and overall ecosystem function. 

Protection and Management: Hydrilla in Hamburg Cove is taking a toll on the cove ecologically and economically. Young reported that she is coordinating a Hydrilla Working Committee for the cove. The first meeting will be held sometime in October with stakeholders from Lyme, including business owners and representatives from the Connecticut Agricultural Experiment Station, Army Corps of Engineers and RiverCOG. The goal is to create a more cohesive plan to manage Hydrilla in the cove. Young also reported that The Connecticut Agricultural Experiment Station completed an aquatic plant survey of Hamburg Cove in September. Discussion ensued. Young reported that water chestnut control efforts in Hamburg Cove have been widely successful this season. Removal efforts were completed at the beginning of the summer and again at the end by partners and staff. A substantial (but manageable) number of plants were found and removed in the latest survey, but overall control is still successful. As part of the ongoing remediation project at Hartman Park, a Plant ID Guide was created by Eightmile interns, with the guidance of Wendy Hill (Town of Lyme) and Bryan Connelly (botanist). The ID Guide is almost complete and will be distributed to Eversource employees/contractors working in Hartman Park. Discussion ensued. The Town of East Haddam Conservation Commission and Sustainability Team met with Eightmile staff regarding a future project to better portray East Haddam Natural Resources and how they have changed over time. 

Science and Monitoring: Bernstein reported on water quality monitoring efforts. Summer Baseline Monitoring and Stream Temperature Monitoring are completed for the season and are awaiting analysis. Stream Conductivity loggers remain in-stream. Eightmile hosted a Riffle Bioassessment training at the beginning of the month and stream assessments have begun. 3 sites were sampled in the Hopyard during training, including Muddy Brook, Eightmile River (West Branch) and NNT to Eightmile River (West Branch). Three River Community College takes care of most macroinvertebrate sampling in the Eightmile, but board member help may be needed in the future to complete other sites. Young reported that the Eightmile is collaborating with the University of Connecticut, University of New Hampshire and Cornell University on their joint NSF funded project to understand how beaver created ecosystems change carbon storage and methane emissions in the New England area and develop an on-line mapping tool with outreach to local watershed groups/communities.

Project Review: Eightmile staff, David Lahm (Lyme First Selectman), a DOT representative and the contracting engineers had an onsite meeting for the Salem Road bridge replacement. The meeting was very successful. The replacement project as it stands now will improve the river channel and provide dry passage for wildlife. The Nature Conservancy is planning to redo the bridge over the East Branch on Walden Preserve and is taking a broader approach, looking at the river as a whole rather than one bridge crossing on its own. Discussion ensued. 

Old & New Business:  No old or new business was raised for discussion.

Adjournment:  Chyinski motioned to adjourn. Smith seconded. No discussion. Chairman Irving adjourned the meeting at 6:54 PM.


Respectfully submitted,

Abigial Bernstein

Abigail Bernstein
ERWSCC Environmental Program Coordinator

